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Planning Board 
Town of Baldwin 

 
March 24, 2016 

 
At 7:00 p.m., Chairman Norm Blake called the meeting to order. 
 
Attendance:  Fred Miner, David Strock, Nichol Ernst, and Josiah Pierce  
 
CEO Wes Sunderland and Selectman Jeff Sanborn were also in attendance.   
 
Minutes of the March 10, 2016 Planning Board Meeting were waived.  David stated that literally 
nothing happened at the meeting. 
 
Items #1:  Camp Twain 
 
Several individuals were present to discuss the potential plans with the Camp Twain property, 
including Bill Corrigall and Danny Reali from Reali Realty (with Mary Waye, the seller of the 
parcel) and Kamal Perkins-Bridge of Lakes Region Properties, with her clients Ron Cheatwood, 
Robert Shearin, Esq., and Scott Efron.  The purchasing group used the name Nature’s 
Wilderness.  Mr. Shearin stated that he was not appearing as a lawyer, but merely as the 
representative of his longtime colleague, Scott Efron. 
 
Mr. Shearin explained that the group was interested in building a “Class A” RV resort on the 
property commonly referred to as Camp Twain (a map is attached).  They envision utilizing the 
two bodies of water on the property and having upwards of 20 log cabins on the upper part of the 
property.  They are coming before the Planning Board to discuss signage and to get an idea of 
what they can do with the property. 
 
Mr. Shearin asked if the Board thought the group could erect a gate on Marston Pond Road to 
restrict the amount of traffic that used the road.  The Board generally responded that the road was 
a public road and could not be gated, absent the approval of the town.  Norm asked Joe if he 
knew what type of road it was.  Joe answered that he believed it was a 3-rod road. 
 
Mr. Shearin asked the Board if they had any problems with the idea of an RV park.  Norm 
indicated that it appeared it would be a permissible conditional use of the property.  The Board 
and the group from Nature’s Wilderness generally discuss the group’s concept of an RV park on 
the parcel.  Norm described the type of town governance used in Baldwin, and emphasized the 
need to seek the permission to restrict access to the road through the town meeting process. 
 
Mr. Shearin returned to the issues with Marston Pond Road and the manner by which it split the 
Camp Twain property in half.  He stated that one of the issues with a “Class A” RV park was the 
ability of the operator to provide a secure camping area.  Mr. Shearin informally polled the 
Board about their thoughts on whether the Town of Baldwin would agree to forgo its interest in 
the road.  Several members of the Board and Mr. Sanborn were skeptical that the Town would 
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agree.  David indicated that it would be a question of what the Town perceived it would gain by 
releasing its interest in the road.   
 
Jo asked for more information about the proposed cabins.  The group from Nature’s Wilderness 
explained that the cabins would be built near the upper lake.  Jo questioned whether each cabin 
would be a house or a dwelling under Baldwin’s Land Use Ordinance and whether separate 2 
acre lots and frontage would be required.  The Board generally discussed the issue, but did not 
reach a consensus on the issue.  Mr. Efron indicated that he was an experienced developer, with 
well over a thousand units built in his career, and he had a place in Standish where he lived part 
of the time. 
 
Norm discussed the general process if the Nature’s Wilderness wanted to ask the Town to 
discontinue the road.  First, the group needed to submit a detailed request to the selectmen.  
Second, a public notice would be sent out to all adjacent landowners, and in the local paper.  
Third, a public hearing would be held.  And, finally, a Special Town Meeting would be held to 
vote on the request.  Mr. Shearin asked about the general timing of these steps and Norm said 
that it would take approximately two months to complete. 
 
The Nature’s Wilderness group discussed their concept, including a potential dog park, 
children’s play area, a main lodge, upwards of 20 cabins, and a restaurant, in which they 
expected to have reduced cost spaghetti dinners.  They discuss the RV sites as being on cement 
pads with septic systems (probably 1 system for 12 units). 
 
Norm asked if the group had heard of the Small 
Whorled Pogonia (pictured to the right), which is a 
threatened species that may live in the area.  Norm 
said he looked for it awhile back on the bottom portion 
of the property and did not find any, but they may 
want to check to see if the State of Maine has 
identified the property as having the plant.  
 
The Nature’s Wilderness group indicated that they envisioned a place like Acres of Wildlife in 
Steep Falls, but a little more upscale.  Norm indicated that they may want to think about using 
local services and individuals to be employed.  The group asked about whether they could put a 
guard gate off the road, to watch traffic.  Norman indicated that they could not impeded traffic 
on the road.  Mr. Shearin stated that they would never prohibit anyone from coming into the 
property; they just wanted to provide a level of security to the guests.   
 
Jo mentioned that Senator Black Road could be difficult to pass in the winter.  The group 
indicated that they thought the RV business would be seasonal and winter use may be limited to 
snowmobilers.  Jo also mentioned that there were places on the property that some in Baldwin 
considered to be historic, such as the three level barn foundation and the underground tunnels.  
Jeff Sanborn stated that his father (or grandfather) was born in that barn.  The Nature’s 
Wilderness group expressed an interest in maintaining those places on the property. 
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Lastly, Norm reminded the group that they may have issues with shoreline zoning and that they 
should consult those rules before they got too far along.  Norm indicated that the ordinance was 
available on the website.  The Nature’s Wilderness group thanked the Board for its time and 
indicated that they would follow up with the Town Selectmen on the next steps regarding the 
Marston Pond Road. 
 
Item #2:  Dodge Oil CUP Application 
 
Jay Banks from Dodge Oil was present.   
 
Norm asked Mr. Banks the status of the burn off kit that was referenced in the original CUP.  Mr. 
Banks stated that he had been in contact with Jason (the Fire Chief) and it was all set.  Mr. Banks 
also stated that he had been in contact with a trainer, who will be providing training to the 
Baldwin Fire Department. 
 
Norm told Mr. Banks that he spoke with Bruce Crawford from the Baldwin Fire Department and 
Mr. Crawford stated that he wanted to make sure that Dodge Oil got the vegetation away from 
the facility.  Also, there was the issue of fencing.  David indicated that he really wanted to see a 
plan to fence the critical areas of the facility.  Norm asked about the monitor lizard.  Mr. Banks 
stated that they do not have one right now, but they are looking into it. 
 
Norm stated that it made sense for Mr. Banks to have his representatives to the meeting.  Mr. 
Banks stated that he planned on getting Peter Holmes and Judy Amaden (phonetic) to come to 
the public hearing.  Norm stated that we may need to hire (at the applicant’s expense) an official 
smart person to assistant us in the assessment of the CUP applications. 
 
Jo indicated that he would want to see the insurance coverage that Dodge Oil had regarding the 
property.  Norm indicated that we needed copies of the deeds that had the book and page of 
where it was filed.  Accordingly, we needed the filed book and page copy of the deed and the 
insurance forms to have a complete application.  Mr. Banks provided two CUP applications 
(attached) for the project.  Norm indicated that they would be complete when Mr. Banks 
submitted the two other documents.  Mr. Banks stated that he would submit them on or before 
the next meeting on April 14th. 
 
Items #3:  CW Harmon Location 
 
Norm heard that CW Harmon was no longer doing business on the Route 113 location.  He heard 
that a company involved in drilling wells was taking over the facility.  He asked the CEO to 
contact them and ask the new company to stop one of our next meetings so we could talk to 
them. 
 
At 9:17 p.m., a Motion to Adjourn as unanimously approved.   


























































